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Fire Department Receives FEMA Firefighter Grant 

School Levies on the August 7, 2012 Ballot 
On Tuesday, August 7th, Bethel Local Schools will have two levies on the ballot.  The first is a 2 
mil levy for Permanent Improvements.  This levy is a renewal, thus no new taxes.  The second 
levy is a 7 mil levy for Operating Expenses.  This levy is a replacement of an existing 7 mil levy in 
order to adjust for inflation and reduced funding from the state.  For a $100,000 home, it will result 
in an increase of $4.44 per month, should the levy pass.  Larry Smith, superintendent of Bethel 
Local Schools explained “The administration has actively and successfully worked to reduce costs 
over the past few years.  We eliminated eleven staff positions, increased the ac-
tivity fee for students and many other measures.  However, every school district 
in Ohio has seen significant cuts to funding from the state and at the same time, 
everyone’s costs for fuel, healthcare, light bulbs and even paper continue to rise”. 
 
If you would like additional information on the school levies, contact Lori Sebas-
tian, levy Chairwoman, at 667.4893 or Larry Smith at 845.9414 or visit the web-
site www.bethellevy.org 

In mid-March, the Board of Trustees was notified by the Federal Emer-
gency Management Agency (FEMA) that the Bethel Township Fire De-
partment had been awarded a 2011 FEMA Assistance to Firefighters 
Grant (AFG) in the amount of $111,000.00 for the purchase of new 
equipment and training.  The grant requires 5% matching funds by the 
Township, which amounts to $5,500.00. 

The grant requested assistance in purchasing: 

• 800Mhz radios for all eight (8) Department vehicles and an additional 14 portable radios for on 
scene communication at a total cost of 65,600.00.  These new radios will allow for better com-
munication with the Miami County 911 Center in Troy, on scene communication, as well as 
communication when providing or receiving mutual aid from surrounding communities. 

• $15,000.00 for the purchase of 10 complete sets of new protective equipment for firefighters.  
Funds will be used to buy helmets, boots, and protective jackets and pants. 

 Continued on Page 4 

Don’t Forget to Vote on Tuesday, August 7th!  Polls are open from 6:30AM until 7:30PM. 

Phoneton Sewer Project:  Message from Sheriff Cox 
During the first week of July, Miami County Sheriff Charles Cox was alerted to a 
scam concerning driveway repair in the Phoneton Sewer Project area.  Sheriff Cox 
issued the following PRESS RELEASE: 

The Miami County Sheriff’s Office would like to alert Bethel Township residents of a 
scam involving driveway repair.  A local contractor has been contacting residents in Bethel who 
had their driveways damaged during the installation of the sanitary line in the SR 202/Phoneton 
area.  The contractor offers to repair the damage and bills the resident telling the resident they can 
take the receipt to the county for reimbursement.  The Sheriff’s Office has contacted the local con-
tractor and warned them that should any more complaints be received, a fraud complaint would be 
initiated.   
Continued on Page 4 
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4.9 mill Fire & EMS Levy on the Ballot in November 

Voting Locations in Bethel Township 

 Bethel Township Fire Department is funded by a series of dedicated, voter-approved prop-
erty tax levies. Due to state law, the rate of these levies is reduced over time so that the revenues 
generated by the levy do not increase as the value of properties increase. Therefore, as the cost of 
delivering these services increases (personnel, supplies, materials, equipment, etc.), the Township 
must periodically seek an increase in the approved tax levy. 
 Voters in the Township last approved additional funding for Fire and EMS in 1999. That 
was seventeen years ago. In 2015, we went on 560 calls for service and in 2014 we had 592.  Our 
response time for those two years was approximately 90 seconds to get out of our door and on aver-
age seven minutes to your door. We are running an important service in 2016 on a paycheck from 
1999. In addition to the impact of inflation in the operations of the Fire Department, the overall re-
sponse activity is steadily growing. This is due to a steady increase in calls for fire, rescue, and 
emergency medical services (EMS). 
 In November, you will be asked to vote on a 4.9 mill replacement levy with increase. The 
current levy is 2.0 mills. The Township has always tried to make Fire/EMS levies last as long as 
possible. If this levy passes, our focus will be on replacing aging equipment and upgrading staffing, 
allowing us to keep up with the demand. Our current system utilizes a modified volunteer program 
at night. The rigorous certification, continued training and commitment required to be a firefighter 
and EMS responder is making it almost impossible to maintain this current “volunteer” system. The 
passage of this levy would allow the department to staff 24 hours a day/7 days a week with on sta-
tion part-time employees (our daytime program is already part-time). 
 In the past seventeen years, funds projected to be generated by the 1999 levy did not com-
pletely materialize due to an unanticipated drop in property values, increased delinquencies, and the 
elimination of tangible personal property taxes. If voters approve this levy request, they will pay an 
additional $115.35 per year, or $9.61 per month, for every $100,000 of home value. If voters ap-
prove the additional levy in 2016, it would not go into effect on tax bills until 2017.  

Beggars Night  
     Monday, October 31  

6 pm to 8 pm 

Don’t Forget to Vote!!  

Tuesday, November 8 
Polls are open  

6:30 am to 7:30 pm 

Tuesday, November 8th, voters in Bethel Township will head to the polls. The only local issue is the 
4.9 Replacement Fire and EMS Levy. Bethel Local Schools has no issues on the ballot. Voting loca-
tions:   
 Bethel West and South Central vote at the new West Charleston Church of the Brethren - 

4817 SR 202. 

 Bethel South East and East vote at the First Baptist Church - 8870 SR 571. 

 Bethel Huber Heights votes at the Fire Station in Brandt. This precinct does not vote on town-
ship issues, but does vote on Bethel School issues. 

If you have additional questions about your precinct, your voting location or ballot language, please 
contact the Miami County Board of Elections at (937) 440-3900 during normal business hours. 
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Tuesday, May 6th, voters in Bethel Township will head to the polls.  The only issue on the ballot for Bethel Township 
residents is the Bethel Local Schools Bond issue to generate funds to construct and renovate school facilities.  Just a re-
minder on voting locations:    
 Bethel West and South Central vote at the new West Charleston Church of the Brethren - 4817 SR 202. 
 Bethel South East and East vote at the First Baptist Church 8870 SR 571. 
 Bethel Huber Heights votes at the Fire Station in Brandt. This precinct does not vote on township issues, but does 

vote on Bethel School issues. 
If you have additional questions about your precinct, your voting location or ballot language, please contact the Miami 
County Board of Elections at 440-3900 during normal business hours. 

31 years ago, mini-van’s made their driving debut and Duty Automotive opened for business.  Jack Duty has been main-
taining, repairing and tuning all kinds of cars, mini-vans and light trucks ever since.  Duty Automotive is a local business 
with strong community involvement.  Jack, a Bethel High School graduate, started the complete automotive repair busi-
ness and was joined a few years later by his brother.  His father, Jack, also worked with him for several years after his 
retirement.  Currently, Duty Automotive has six mechanics to handle all types of automotive service needs.  Jack says, 
“We can do everything to keep your car or light truck running.”  They 
have just expanded to sell and service tires as well.   
Jack and his staff are “old school” mechanics who are comfortable 
with everything from a simple brake job to a complete engine over-
haul.  He has seen the industry change from the common tune-up of 
the old ignition systems to complex computer diagnostics.  Today his 
shop is equipped with the diagnostic equipment, the knowledge and 
the experience to handle any type of repair or tune-up in a price com-
petitive and timely manner.  Duty Automotive is located at 4360 Lisa 
Drive in the Wiley Industrial Park off of SR 202.  Their phone num-
ber is 667.4186. 

May 6th Primary Election 

Bethel Business Spotlight 

Over the past few years, the governor and the state legislature, faced with budget deficits, have made significant cuts to 
many sources of revenue to township governments.  Townships, as well as other local government entities, have relied 
on these funds to finance services to the public.  Township governments have been affected more severely than munici-
pal or county governments since we have no taxing authority other than real estate taxes levied by the vote of our con-
stituents.  Municipalities have the additional revenue stream from income tax revenue and county governments benefit 
from sales tax revenue. 
One source of revenue for townships has been state taxes, which generally make up the majority of a township’s 
“General Fund”.  The last three biannual state budgets resulted in drastic cuts to this funding.  In 2012, Bethel Township 
received $60,004 from this funding.  In 2014, we will receive $25,672, an over 40% reduction of funds.  The General 
Fund in Bethel Township is used to pay for electricity, phones, salaries, vehicle maintenance, fuel oil, etc. 
Another source of funding that was completely eliminated was the Inheritance Tax.  The township received anywhere 
from $1,000 to $90,000 per year from this type of tax.  Because usage of these funds was unrestricted, this money could 
be used for repaving projects, maintenance on snow plows, crack sealing, tree trimming or many other areas to improve 
the township.    
All these factors have placed financial pressure on the township to trim our budget.  We continue to strive to provide the 
best services to the community in the most efficient manner possible.  However, continued cuts by the state legislature 
will eventually be felt by all communities. 

Shrinking State Funding Affects Township Finances 
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Zoning Update 

Fire and EMS 2016: 
7/2/16—9/27/16: EMS   105   Fire  38     Total  143 

YTD:                   EMS   272   Fire 108  Total  380 

 

Zoning Certificates Issued: 
ZC-27-16 8730 Heilman Dr.  Pole Barn 
ZC-28-16 6235 Pisgah Rd.  Room Addition 
ZC-29-16 7785 Ross Rd.   In-Ground Pool 
ZC-30-16 6575 E. Walnut St.  Accessory Building 
ZC-31-16 7995 E. St. Rt. 571  Agricultural Building 
ZC-32-16 7298 St. Rt. 571   Covered Porch Addition 
ZC-33-16 4930 Scarff Rd.   Detached Garage 
ZC-34-16 7285 S. Palmer Rd.  Detached Garage 
ZC-35-16 4350 E. St. Rt. 571  Non-Commercial Sign 
ZC-36-16 6821 US Rt. 40   Lean-To 
ZC-37-16 4400 S. Rudy Rd.  Pole Barn 

BETHEL TOWNSHIP ZONING COMMISSION (ZC): 

The Zoning Commission (ZC) did not meet in July. They did review the following cases in August and September: 
ZA-03-16: Ms. Christine Miller, 7340 Ross Rd. Rezoning 13 acres zoned A-2 to one 10-acre parcel to A-1 and one 3-
acre parcel to R-1AAA located at 8130 Palmer Rd. (Approved) 
ZA-04-16: Ms. Jeannine Friend, 6010 E. US Rt. 40. Rezoning 2.933 acres zoned A-2 from a 20.937-acre parcel to B-3 
with the remaining parcel to remain A-2 at 6160 E. US Rt. 40. (Approved) This case is pending Trustee approval. 

BETHEL TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS (BZA): 

The Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) met in July and August. They did not meet in September. They reviewed the fol-
lowing cases: 
V-03-16 6185 Dayton-Brandt Rd. Pole barn larger than permitted (Approved) 
V-04-16 6821 US Rt. 40   Lean-to on east side of building (Approved) 
V-05-16 4191 US Rt. 40   Sign (Approved) 
The BZA will meet in October to hear the following cases: 
V-08-16 5015 St. Rt. 201   Lot smaller than permitted 
CU-02-16 6365 St. Rt. 201   Second residence on parcel 
V-09-16 6365 St. Rt. 201   House smaller than 1500 square feet 

The ZC meets on the fourth Thursday of the month at 7:30 PM and the BZA meets on the fourth Thursday of the month 
at 6:30 PM in the Bethel Township Meeting Room. Public notice for both the Zoning Commission and the Board of 
Zoning Appeals meetings are posted in the news section of the Township web site at www.betheltownship.org, and in 
the Troy Daily News. Additionally, residents within 300’ of the requesting property are notified by first class mail as per 
the Bethel Township Zoning Resolution and the Ohio Revised Code.  

Please JOIN US for the  
Bethel Township Fire Department Open House  

Saturday, October 15 from 2 to 5 PM.   
Please drop by and meet the firefighters, climb in a 
fire truck, paint a pumpkin or just enjoy the deli-
cious food.    
October is National Fire Prevention Month. The 
Open House will be held at the Fire Station in 
Brandt (8735 South Second Street). For more infor-
mation, call 845-4274. 
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Tuesday, May 6th, voters in Bethel Township will head to the polls.  The only issue on the ballot for Bethel Township 
residents is the Bethel Local Schools Bond issue to generate funds to construct and renovate school facilities.  Just a re-
minder on voting locations:    
 Bethel West and South Central vote at the new West Charleston Church of the Brethren - 4817 SR 202. 
 Bethel South East and East vote at the First Baptist Church 8870 SR 571. 
 Bethel Huber Heights votes at the Fire Station in Brandt. This precinct does not vote on township issues, but does 

vote on Bethel School issues. 
If you have additional questions about your precinct, your voting location or ballot language, please contact the Miami 
County Board of Elections at 440-3900 during normal business hours. 

31 years ago, mini-van’s made their driving debut and Duty Automotive opened for business.  Jack Duty has been main-
taining, repairing and tuning all kinds of cars, mini-vans and light trucks ever since.  Duty Automotive is a local business 
with strong community involvement.  Jack, a Bethel High School graduate, started the complete automotive repair busi-
ness and was joined a few years later by his brother.  His father, Jack, also worked with him for several years after his 
retirement.  Currently, Duty Automotive has six mechanics to handle all types of automotive service needs.  Jack says, 
“We can do everything to keep your car or light truck running.”  They 
have just expanded to sell and service tires as well.   
Jack and his staff are “old school” mechanics who are comfortable 
with everything from a simple brake job to a complete engine over-
haul.  He has seen the industry change from the common tune-up of 
the old ignition systems to complex computer diagnostics.  Today his 
shop is equipped with the diagnostic equipment, the knowledge and 
the experience to handle any type of repair or tune-up in a price com-
petitive and timely manner.  Duty Automotive is located at 4360 Lisa 
Drive in the Wiley Industrial Park off of SR 202.  Their phone num-
ber is 667.4186. 

May 6th Primary Election 

Bethel Business Spotlight 

Over the past few years, the governor and the state legislature, faced with budget deficits, have made significant cuts to 
many sources of revenue to township governments.  Townships, as well as other local government entities, have relied 
on these funds to finance services to the public.  Township governments have been affected more severely than munici-
pal or county governments since we have no taxing authority other than real estate taxes levied by the vote of our con-
stituents.  Municipalities have the additional revenue stream from income tax revenue and county governments benefit 
from sales tax revenue. 
One source of revenue for townships has been state taxes, which generally make up the majority of a township’s 
“General Fund”.  The last three biannual state budgets resulted in drastic cuts to this funding.  In 2012, Bethel Township 
received $60,004 from this funding.  In 2014, we will receive $25,672, an over 40% reduction of funds.  The General 
Fund in Bethel Township is used to pay for electricity, phones, salaries, vehicle maintenance, fuel oil, etc. 
Another source of funding that was completely eliminated was the Inheritance Tax.  The township received anywhere 
from $1,000 to $90,000 per year from this type of tax.  Because usage of these funds was unrestricted, this money could 
be used for repaving projects, maintenance on snow plows, crack sealing, tree trimming or many other areas to improve 
the township.    
All these factors have placed financial pressure on the township to trim our budget.  We continue to strive to provide the 
best services to the community in the most efficient manner possible.  However, continued cuts by the state legislature 
will eventually be felt by all communities. 

Shrinking State Funding Affects Township Finances 

 

Bethel Current  October—December 2016 

Page 3 

Winter Plowing Information 

Fire Levy Millage in Surrounding Communities 

The winter months will soon be here and it’s hard to believe when the temperatures are still in the 60’s. During snow and 
ice storms, the Bethel Township Road Department makes every effort to keep roadways as safe as possible for drivers. 
Please note that in an effort to reduce costs, we will not plow between the hours of 1 AM - 5 AM unless storm conditions 
dictate otherwise. 
Plowing Responsibilities 
The Bethel Township Road Department maintains approximately 26 miles of the 75 miles of roadway within the town-
ship. Other government agencies or private concerns maintain the other 49 miles.   

Bethel Township — (937) 845-8472 — maintains Sullivan, Ginghamsburg-West Charleston, Newberry, Wind-
ham, Flick, Pisgah, Agenbroad, roads in Brandt and Wiley Industrial Park, Mann, Cobaugh, Singer, Haskett, Win-
terhill, Scarff (south of New Carlisle Road), New Carlisle Road and Heilman. 

The Ohio Department of Transportation — (937) 339-1921 — maintains all state routes: 201, 202, 40 and 571. 
The Miami County Engineer’s Office — (937) 440-5656 — maintains County roads: Studebaker, Rudy, Ross, 

Scarff (north of New Carlisle Road), Palmer and Dayton-Brandt. 
Mobile home parks have streets maintained by the owners of the park. 

 This November, the Township will be replacing a fire levy on the ballot. The current 2.0 mill levy has been in 
place since 1999 and has been renewed every five years since then. The 4.9 mill replacement with increase levy on the 
ballot in November will replace the current 2.0 mill levy. It is extremely important to the township and the fire depart-
ment that we use funds in a fiscally responsible manner. Please take a look at the chart below listing the millage, popula-
tion and number of runs per year for surrounding communities. As you can see, we currently have the lowest millage but 

the second highest call volume.  
 Funds from this levy, if it passes, will pay for re-
placement of a 13-year-old ambulance, repairs to the 
breathing air system, gear for the firefighters, uniforms, 
fuel, insurance and training and payroll for our personnel.  
 Many residents believe that our fire department is 
still a “volunteer” department; this is no longer the case. 
While we do not employ any full time firefighters or EMS, 
we have over 30 highly trained part-time members of our 
department. Most of our members work another job and 
many of them rotate between multiple fire departments in 
the area. We strive to have four staff members at the station 

24/7. Our response times are quick — approximately 90 seconds to respond to the emergency and, on average, 7 minutes 
to your door.  
 The Fire Department is committed to providing all residents of Bethel Township with a high level of service:  
having personnel “on station” 24 hours a day/seven days a week, maintaining equipment so that it exceeds its expected 
lifespan, attending public service events, being present at all home athletic events at Bethel Schools, and serving our 
community with skill and compassion. The men and women who work in our department are highly dedicated and, like 
most things, the cost for personnel and equipment has risen over the years. If you have additional questions on this levy 
or the fire department, please contact the Township at 845-8472 or one of the township trustees (contact information is 
on the back of the newsletter). 

Township Fire/EMS Levy  Population Runs/Year 
  Millage    2015 
Bethel 2.00 4821 560 
Spring Creek 3.70 1948 177 
Concord 3.70 10295 690 
Lost Creek 4.00 1676 117 
Brown 5.00 1595 102 
Fletcher 5.00 695 N/A 
Staunton 5.00 2090 129 
Union 5.20 5241 492 

Please JOIN US for a free Spaghetti Dinner on Wednesday 10/26 from 5:30 
PM to 7:30 PM at Bethel Township Fire Station in Brandt to learn more about 
the 4.9 mill replacement levy on the ballot in November.  Drop by, enjoy some 
delicious spaghetti, get your questions about the levy answered and talk with 
the firefighter and EMS personnel who serve our community.   
For more information, call 845-4274. 
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Tuesday, May 6th, voters in Bethel Township will head to the polls.  The only issue on the ballot for Bethel Township 
residents is the Bethel Local Schools Bond issue to generate funds to construct and renovate school facilities.  Just a re-
minder on voting locations:    
 Bethel West and South Central vote at the new West Charleston Church of the Brethren - 4817 SR 202. 
 Bethel South East and East vote at the First Baptist Church 8870 SR 571. 
 Bethel Huber Heights votes at the Fire Station in Brandt. This precinct does not vote on township issues, but does 

vote on Bethel School issues. 
If you have additional questions about your precinct, your voting location or ballot language, please contact the Miami 
County Board of Elections at 440-3900 during normal business hours. 

31 years ago, mini-van’s made their driving debut and Duty Automotive opened for business.  Jack Duty has been main-
taining, repairing and tuning all kinds of cars, mini-vans and light trucks ever since.  Duty Automotive is a local business 
with strong community involvement.  Jack, a Bethel High School graduate, started the complete automotive repair busi-
ness and was joined a few years later by his brother.  His father, Jack, also worked with him for several years after his 
retirement.  Currently, Duty Automotive has six mechanics to handle all types of automotive service needs.  Jack says, 
“We can do everything to keep your car or light truck running.”  They 
have just expanded to sell and service tires as well.   
Jack and his staff are “old school” mechanics who are comfortable 
with everything from a simple brake job to a complete engine over-
haul.  He has seen the industry change from the common tune-up of 
the old ignition systems to complex computer diagnostics.  Today his 
shop is equipped with the diagnostic equipment, the knowledge and 
the experience to handle any type of repair or tune-up in a price com-
petitive and timely manner.  Duty Automotive is located at 4360 Lisa 
Drive in the Wiley Industrial Park off of SR 202.  Their phone num-
ber is 667.4186. 

May 6th Primary Election 

Bethel Business Spotlight 

Over the past few years, the governor and the state legislature, faced with budget deficits, have made significant cuts to 
many sources of revenue to township governments.  Townships, as well as other local government entities, have relied 
on these funds to finance services to the public.  Township governments have been affected more severely than munici-
pal or county governments since we have no taxing authority other than real estate taxes levied by the vote of our con-
stituents.  Municipalities have the additional revenue stream from income tax revenue and county governments benefit 
from sales tax revenue. 
One source of revenue for townships has been state taxes, which generally make up the majority of a township’s 
“General Fund”.  The last three biannual state budgets resulted in drastic cuts to this funding.  In 2012, Bethel Township 
received $60,004 from this funding.  In 2014, we will receive $25,672, an over 40% reduction of funds.  The General 
Fund in Bethel Township is used to pay for electricity, phones, salaries, vehicle maintenance, fuel oil, etc. 
Another source of funding that was completely eliminated was the Inheritance Tax.  The township received anywhere 
from $1,000 to $90,000 per year from this type of tax.  Because usage of these funds was unrestricted, this money could 
be used for repaving projects, maintenance on snow plows, crack sealing, tree trimming or many other areas to improve 
the township.    
All these factors have placed financial pressure on the township to trim our budget.  We continue to strive to provide the 
best services to the community in the most efficient manner possible.  However, continued cuts by the state legislature 
will eventually be felt by all communities. 

Shrinking State Funding Affects Township Finances 
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Miami County 
8735 South Second Street—Brandt 
Tipp City, Ohio 45371 

Phone: 937-845-8472 
Fax: 937-845-7316 
Email: www.betheltownship.org 

Bethel Township Trustees  

24 Thanksgiving Holiday, Township Offices Closed 
 
December 
   7 Historical Society Meeting, 7 PM 
 13 Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
 20 Co. Planning Commission Mtg. in Troy, 7:30 PM  
 22 Board of Zoning Appeals Meeting, 6:30 PM 
 Zoning Commission Meeting, 7:30 PM     
 27 Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
 
 
Please note: 
The Board of Trustees meets in Workshop Session on the 1st and 3rd Tues-
days of each month at 8:30 AM in the Township Building in Brandt.  Please 
check the Township’s website at www.betheltownship.org for Workshop 
Session cancellations. 

October 
  5 Historical Society Meeting, 7 PM  
11 Public Hearing for ZA-04-16 6:30 PM  
11  Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
15 Fire Dept. Open House, 2 PM—5 PM 
18  Co. Planning Commission Mtg. in Troy, 7:30 PM 
25  Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
26  Spaghetti Dinner for 4.9 mill Replacement Levy, 

 5:30 PM—7 PM 
27 Board of Zoning Appeals Meeting, 6:30 PM 
31 Beggars Night, 6 PM—8 PM 
 
November  
  2 Historical Society 
 8 Election Day, 6:30 AM—7:30 PM 
 8 Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
15  Co. Planning Commission Mtg. in Troy, 7:30 PM 
17 Board of Zoning Appeals Meeting, 6:30 PM  
             Zoning Commission Meeting, 7:30 PM 
22 Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS 

PRESORTED STANDARD 
U.S. POSTAGE                  

PAID                                    
TIPP CITY, OH                 

PERMIT #22 

All meetings are held in the Bethel Township Community 
Room, 8735 S. Second Street-Brandt unless otherwise noted.                 

VISIT US ON THE WEB AT  WWW. BETHELTOWNSHIP.ORG     
And Like us on Facebook —  Bethel Township, Miami County, Ohio                                                

Trustee Jerry Hirt                                                      
ph. 667.1083                                              
jerry.hirt@betheltownship.org 

Trustee Beth van Haaren                                           
ph. 477.0289 
beth.vanhaaren@betheltownship.org 

Trustee Gary Biggs                                                     
ph. 657.2954               
gary.biggs@betheltownship.org 


